### BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE

#### **MINUTES**

SAM PIPES CONFERENCE ROOM 678 W. 18<sup>TH</sup> STREET MERCED, CALIFORNIA

THURSDAY AUGUST 23, 2012

### (A) <u>CALL TO ORDER</u>

Principal Planner BILL KING called the meeting to order at 1:37 p.m.

# (B) ROLL CALL

Present: Committee Members: Jerry Callister

Susan Gerhardt

Melbourne Gwin, Jr.

Dan Holmes

Sharon Hunt Dicker

Richard Kirby Lee Kolligian Walt Lopes

Kenneth Robbins Steve Simmons Justi Smith Bill Spriggs Greg Thompson Steve Tinetti Jeff Pennington Mary Ward

Diana Westmoreland Pedrozo Phillip Woods for Janet Young

Absent: Committee Members: Dan Hong (unexcused)

Janet Young (excused)

Staff Present: Bill King, Principal Planner

Julie Sterling, Associate Planner John Bramble, City Manager

Jamie Fanconi, Deputy City Clerk Michelle Hoyt, Personnel Technician III David Gonzalves, Director of Development Services

#### (C) WELCOME STATEMENT

City Manager BRAMBLE welcomed the Committee and thanked them for their involvement in this process.

## (D) OATHS OF OFFICE

Deputy City Clerk FANCONI administered the Oaths of Office to the Committee Members.

## (E) OVERVIEW OF COMMITTEE ROLES AND DUTIES

Principal Planner KING gave a presentation on the roles and duties of this Committee.

## (F) COMMITTEE MEMBER INTRODUCTIONS

Each Committee Member introduced themselves addressing what they will contribute to the plan, their interest in the plan, and what value they hope to see in the final plan.

# (G) <u>10-MINUTE MEETING BREAK</u>

A break was taken from 2:25 PM to 2:40 PM.

## (H) <u>DESIGNATION OF CHAIRPERSON AND VICE-CHAIRPERSON</u>

ON MOTION OF COMMITTEE MEMBER WARD, SECONDED BY COMMITTEE MEMBER TINETTI, AND CARRIED BY MORE THAN A MAJORITY OF THE COMMITTEE MEMBERS, TO ELECT COMMITTEE MEMBER SPRIGGS AS CHAIRPERSON AND COMMITTEE MEMBER LOPES AS VICE-CHAIRPERSON.

BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE Page 3 AUGUST 23, 2012

#### (I) REPORT: OVERVIEW OF PROJECT

Principal Planner KING gave a presentation about the draft Introduction Chapter and Foundation Report, and received comments from the Committee.

# (J) ADJOURNMENT TO THURSDAY, OCTOBER 4, 2012, AT 1:30 P.M.

THERE BEING NO FURTHER BUSINESS, CHAIRPERSON SPRIGGS ADJOURNED THE MEETING AT 3:55 P.M. TO THE NEXT REGULARLY SCHEDULED BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING ON THURSDAY, OCTOBER 4, 2012, AT 1:30 P.M.

BY:

**BILL KING** 

**COMMITTEE SECRETARY** 

APPROVED:

BILL SPRIGGS, CHAIRPERSON

BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN

AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE

# BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE

### **MINUTES**

SAM PIPES CONFERENCE ROOM

678 W. 18<sup>TH</sup> STREET THURSDAY

MERCED, CALIFORNIA OCTOBER 4, 2012

#### (A) CALL TO ORDER

Chairperson SPRIGGS called the meeting to order at 1:40 p.m.

## (B) ROLL CALL

Present: Committee Members: Jerry Callister

Susan Gerhardt

Melbourne Gwin, Jr. (arrived at 2:55)

Lee Kolligian Walt Lopes

Kenneth Robbins Steve Simmons Bill Spriggs Jeff Pennington Mary Ward Janet Young

Absent: Committee Members: Dan Holmes (unexcused)

Dan Hong (unexcused)

Sharon Hunt Dicker (excused)

Richard Kirby (excused)
Justi Smith (excused)

Greg Thompson (unexcused) Steve Tinetti (unexcused)

Diana Westmoreland Pedrozo (excused)

Staff Present: Bill King, Principal Planner

Julie Sterling, Associate Planner David Gonzalves, Director of

**Development Services** 

BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE Page 2
OCTOBER 4, 2012

Consultants Present: Lisa Wise

David Sargent Tony Perez

#### (C) APPROVE MINUTES OF AUGUST 23, 2012

M/S WARD-LOPES and carried by unanimous voice vote (eight absent), to approve the Minutes of August 23, 2012 as submitted.

## (D) ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

None.

#### (E) <u>DRAFT PLAN GUIDING PRINCIPLES</u>

Principal Planner KING explained that he would like to incorporate the Draft Plan Guiding Principles (distributed prior to the meeting) as "Plan Objectives" in the Bellevue Corridor Community Plan, noting that they were comprised from Committee Member comments of August 23, 2012.

## (F) OVERVIEW OF BACKGROUND STUDIES AND FINDINGS REPORT

The consultant, LISA WISE, with her team members, DAVID SARGENT and TONY PEREZ, explained preliminary opportunities, challenges, and growth projections, and received comments from the Committee and audience.

# (G) <u>GENERAL PLAN IMPLEMENTATION PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION – URBAN VILLAGE CONCEPT</u>

The consultant, LISA WISE, with her team members, DAVID SARGENT and TONY PEREZ, discussed foundational concepts, mixed uses, neighborhood centers, the study area and the Village Concept, and received comments.

# (H) GENERAL PLAN IMPLEMENTATION PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION - CIRCULATION

The consultant, LISA WISE, with her team members, DAVID SARGENT and TONY PEREZ, illustrated the Evolution of an Avenue referring to Bellevue Road and its transition over time to include some form of transit (or higher order

BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE Page 3
OCTOBER 4, 2012

transportation) with connectivity to UC Merced, Highway 99, and Atwater, and received comments from the Committee and audience.

#### **10-MINUTE MEETING BREAK**

A break was taken from 3:00 PM to 3:10 PM.

#### (I) <u>NEXT STEPS</u>

The next Citizens Advisory Committee meeting is on November 1, 2012, and will include presentations on transportation (from EPS) and economic development from UC Merced students who will present "Planning for an Innovation Hub."

## (J) ADJOURNMENT TO THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 1, 2012, AT 1:30 P.M.

THERE BEING NO FURTHER BUSINESS, CHAIRPERSON SPRIGGS ADJOURNED THE MEETING AT 3:55 P.M. TO THE NEXT REGULARLY SCHEDULED BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING ON THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 1, 2012, AT 1:30 P.M.

BY:

**BILL KING** 

**COMMITTEE SECRETARY** 

APPROVED:

BILL SPRIGGS, CHAIRPERSON

BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN

AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE

### BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE

#### **MINUTES**

SAM PIPES CONFERENCE ROOM

678 W. 18<sup>TH</sup> STREET THURSDAY

MERCED, CALIFORNIA NOVEMBER 1, 2012

#### (A) CALL TO ORDER

Chairperson SPRIGGS called the meeting to order at 1:35 p.m.

## (B) ROLL CALL

Present: Committee Members: Jerry Callister

Susan Gerhardt

Sharon Hunt Dicker

Dan Holmes Lee Kolligian Kenneth Robbins Steve Simmons Justi Smith

Bill Spriggs Steve Tinetti Mary Ward Janet Young

Absent: Committee Members: Melbourne Gwin, Jr. (excused)

Dan Hong (unexcused) Richard Kirby (excused) Walt Lopes (excused) Jeff Pennington (excused) Greg Thompson (excused)

Diana Westmoreland Pedrozo (excused)

Staff Present: Bill King, Principal Planner

Julie Sterling, Associate Planner

Consultants Present: Lisa Wise

Ben Sigman

Colin Burgett Tony Perez

#### (C) <u>INNOVATION HUB</u>

Principal Planner KING provided a brief overview of what is meant by an Innovation Hub and its relationship to the Bellevue Corridor Community Plan (BCCP). He introduced Geneva SKRAM, Coordinator for ReCCES, who explained what the Resource Center for Community Engaged Scholarship is all about. Several UC Merced Students and Dr. S.A. DAVIS gave presentations on "Innovation Hubs."

(Secretary's Note: This part of the Meeting was in the City Council Chambers.)

#### (D) <u>MEETING BREAK</u>

A break was taken at 2:20 p.m. and the meeting reconvened in the Sam Pipes Room at 2:35 p.m.

#### (E) APPROVE MINUTES OF AUGUST 23, 2012

M/S WARD-YOUNG and carried by unanimous voice vote (seven absent), to approve the Minutes of October 4, 2012, as submitted.

# (F) ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

Sid Lakireddy commented about the Urban Village Concept Plan.

# (G) ECONOMIC STUDY MEMORANDUM

The consultant, LISA WISE, provided an overview of the project, public outreach to date, future meetings, and project challenges and opportunities, such as connecting UC Merced with downtown.

BEN SIGMAN, Economic & Planning Systems (EPS), discussed the Draft Economic Analysis Technical Memorandum, providing background information to assist in the effort to craft and consider land use alternatives. He first discussed Merced's market housing realities in permitting, inventory, home values, home pricing, and various population projections. He noted that it could be decades to absorb the inventory. He stated that a significant question before the community is deciding where to grow,

BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE Page 3
NOVEMBER 1, 2012

which is determined in part by the availability of infrastructure and environmental permitting issues. He noted that several public entities involved (county, city, and LAFCO) need to have a common vision and understanding to facilitate growth.

Mr. SIGMAN discussed the competitive position of the City in the Central Valley due to presence of UC Merced, potential high-speed rail station, recreational uses, natural resources and shopping facilities. He then discussed the competitive position of the BCCP planning area, stating that: 1) the BCCP builds on the natural pattern of growth by filling-in between the City and UC Merced; 2) the BCCP includes large parcels which are easier to develop than assembling many small ones; 3) the BCCP has sewer and water infrastructure which will lower the costs of future growth; and 4) proximity to the UC Merced Campus. Mr. SIGMAN noted, however, that significant planning for the University Community Plan (UCP) has occurred, and that the northern part of this planning area was scaled to capture spin-off development from UCM (See comment from Committee Member YOUNG later in minutes).

Mr. SIGMAN pointed out that UCM is a driver of development, and the highest value sites are going to be located closer to UCM. He also noted that the pace of growth at UCM will govern the rate and opportunity for development nearby; therefore it is advantageous for the community as a whole to support growth at UCM.

BEN SIGMAN then discussed Research and Development. He stated that UCM affords opportunity to develop an innovation hub, and referenced the previous presentation by UCM students and professor S.A. Davis. In coming up with a recommendation on the amount of R&D space near UCM that should be planned for, EPS looked at three comparative sites including UC Davis (500,000 square feet of R&D), UC Riverside (2.7 million square feet of R&D), and UC Irvine (no amount stated). Mr. SIGMAN stated that 5 million square feet of floor area of R&D is the EPS recommendation to plan for in the area around UCM. Committee Member KOLLIGIAN inquired as to whether EPS looked at a 20-year projection and what numbers to expect. Mr. SIGMAN stated that the figures were based on today's economic values and did not project out. Committee Member YOUNG noted that the entire UCP, not just the northern part, was drafted to minimize impacts. She also asked about sewer capacity of the Bellevue line and what improvements would be needed to serve the area. Mr. SIGMAN noted that there is insufficient capacity to serve the area and UCP, but has not figured the degree of improvements needed. Chairperson SPRIGGS emphasized that the available and affordable land in the area would generate growth faster than forecasted. Mr. SIGMAN agreed, also stating that this factor could draw in R&D to the area compared with other built-out cities.

Committee Member HOLMES noted that the City of Merced's traditional growth patterns have been to annex/develop adjacent to the City, but if the demand is to grow adjacent to UCM, then the annex/growth could be backwards, i.e. starting at UCM instead of "G" Street in an east to west direction. He also noted that the City's future sewer master plan needs to address several "downstream" infrastructure deficiencies to provide service to the planning area. Mr. SIGMAN stated that on a macro scale, annexing the BCCP between the City and UCM continues the City's pattern of filingin as it expands, consistent with LAFCO interests. Committee Member ROBBINS noted that transportation costs are also a significant factor in urban growth of the area.

A member of the public inquired as to the use of the economic study. Ms.WISE said the study provides data on possible amount of R&D, which is then used to construct part of the land use plan. Mr. SPAUR expressed interest to begin to model land use patterns based on the economic development data.

#### (H) MEETING BREAK

A break was taken from 3:15 to 3:27 p.m.

# (I) TRANSPORTATION MEMORANDUM

COLIN BURGETT presented transportation topics including: 1) transit-oriented development, transit-adjacent development (land uses adjacent but not supportive of transit); CEQA-exempt transit priority projects; transit service types (bus rapid transit and rapid bus service); "M" Street transitway; direct alignment efficiencies and transit route options. Mr. BURGETT noted that Bellevue Road, as an expressway, is not conducive to a walkable transit corridor. He also suggested that a transit corridor parallel Bellevue Road. He noted that R&D is generally not transit-oriented and could be sited more to the north. Mr. BURGETT then discussed traffic volumes, describing the one-mile arterial street grid; the City's bikeway network; and the forecasted *Merced Vision 2030 General Plan* traffic volumes, and associated 4-6 lane high-volume arterials. Mr. BURGETT suggested to disperse traffic using other roads (1/2-mile arterials or ¼-mile "mixed-use" collectors) so that Bellevue Road near UCM only needs to be four lanes, not six. He concluded with visuals of various street cross-sections of street designs and options for autos, bikes, buses, and pedestrians.

BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE Page 5
NOVEMBER 1, 2012

A member of the public inquired about the use of Parsons/Gardener in the planning effort. Mr. BURGETT noted that consultant will look at the function of this road. Committee Member YOUNG inquired if there is still a plan to connect the AME with the Campus Parkway. Mr. KING noted that Bellevue Road has and is planned to operate as an urban arterial, not an expressway. Committee Member YOUNG also noted that the campus parkway alignment shown in images by the consultant are incorrect. Committee Member ROBBINS stated that the odds of "M" Street crossing Bellevue Road are zero due to wetland issues.

TONY PEREZ presented a conceptual model of City parts that if addressed correctly, could help to implement master plans such as the BCCP. These parts include: 1) Neighborhoods (urban residential, neighborhood residential, and rural residential); 2) Districts (R&D and assembling); 3) Centers (regional, community and neighborhood retail centers); and, 4) Corridors (urban, neighborhood, and rural). Mr. PEREZ discussed these parts as they could apply to the BCCP, using a series of slides depicting conceptual locations of R&D sites, which would then influence the siting of centers, then corridors, then neighborhoods.

Committee Member KOLLIGIAN thought that the location of multiple centers to service the university was a good idea, and inquired about planned uses north of Bellevue Road. Mr. PEREZ noted that the uses would be less intense than uses located south of Bellevue Road. Committee Member HOLMES noted that the plan to extend Parsons/Gardner to Bellevue Road has been in the City's general plan for a long-time, and that this future alignment supports some of the R&D concept locations shown. A member of the public inquired if there is a plan to make Bellevue an expressway. Ms. WISE stated they are not supportive of this idea, rather to design it more like a boulevard. Another member of the public noted that if you have a wide boulevard, then land uses on both sides capable of paying for such road would be needed. Committee Member DICKER questioned the placement of a center 1/4 mile from centers in the UCP. Ms. WISE noted the center could be small, and emphasized the presented images are conceptual and not written in stone. Committee Member GERHARDT noted that the consultant's presentation did not talk much about bikes, and that bikeways need to be included in the plan. Committee Member YOUNG expressed a need to allow for uses that cannot be contemplated today, and that the plan should allow for new technologies in waste water treatment and water Committee Member KOLLIGIAN, speaking about the land use conservation. concepts, was impressed because low-density was de-emphasized.

BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE Page 6
NOVEMBER 1, 2012

#### (J) <u>NEXT STEPS</u>

LISA WISE explained that this is a long-range plan and the objectives need to be flexible, and checked or revisited every 10 years or so. By using the Guiding Principles, and building from comments received from the October 4<sup>th</sup> meeting and the meeting today, the Team will move forward with preparing some options for the next Citizens Advisory Committee meeting on January 31, 2013.

#### (K) ADJOURNMENT TO THURSDAY, JANUARY 31, 2013, AT 1:30 P.M.

THERE BEING NO FURTHER BUSINESS, CHAIRPERSON SPRIGGS ADJOURNED THE MEETING AT 4:42 P.M. TO THE NEXT REGULARLY SCHEDULED BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING ON THURSDAY, JANUARY 31, 2013, AT 1:30 P.M.

BY:

BILL KING

**COMMITTEE SECRETARY** 

APPROVED:

Bir Gyys

BILL SPRIGGS, CHAIRPERSON

BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN

AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE

# BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE

#### **MINUTES**

SAM PIPES CONFERENCE ROOM 678 W. 18<sup>TH</sup> STREET MERCED, CALIFORNIA

THURSDAY JANUARY 31, 2013

# (A) <u>CALL TO ORDER</u>

Chairperson SPRIGGS called the meeting to order at 1:35 p.m.

## (B) ROLL CALL

Present: Committee Members: Jerry Callister

Susan Gerhardt

Melbourne Gwin, Jr.

Dan Holmes Lee Kolligian

Walt Lopes (arrived at 1:45)

Carole McCoy Jeff Pennington Steve Simmons Justi Smith Bill Spriggs Steve Tinetti Greg Thompson

Diana Westmoreland Pedrozo

Janet Young

Absent: Committee Members: Sharon Hunt Dicker (excused)

Richard Kirby (unexcused) Kenneth Robbins (excused)

Staff Present: Bill King, Principal Planner

Julie Sterling, Associate Planner

Consultants Present: Lisa Wise

Colin Burgett Tony Perez

#### (C) <u>APPROVE MINUTES OF NOVEMBER 1, 2012</u>

M/S HOLMES-KOLLIGIAN and carried by unanimous voice vote (two absent, one late), to not accept the Minutes of November 1, 2012, as submitted, until more detailed minutes are provided for review.

#### (D) ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

None.

#### (E) PRESENTATION OF DRAFT LAND USE AND CIRCULATION PLAN

The consultant, LISA WISE, with her team member, COLIN BURGETT, presented and discussed the Draft Land Use and Circulation Plan with the Committee, and received comments from the Committee and audience.

LISA WISE gave an introduction about: project orientation, consultant team, community engagement, overview; CAC meeting schedule, development projects in plan area, opportunities and challenges, and foundational concepts. Mr. BURGETT discussed circulation, describing the mile-grid and ½ mile grid. Committee Member YOUNG inquired as to the function of Bellevue Road in the context of the regional loop road. Mr. BURGETT noted that although Bellevue Road is part of that system, it is more of a local serving road and is not an expressway. Committee Member MCCOY inquired as to utility service planning, to which Ms. WISE noted that as a longer-term issue affecting a broader region, that it would be addressed separately. Ms. WISE presented the draft open-space plan. Committee Member TINETTI voiced a concern about connecting new roads with Butte Drive (north of Bellevue Road), to which Ms. WISE noted that no connection is proposed. Images of open space with water features were shown. Mr. BURGETT noted that the proposed network of ½ mile and 1/4 mile collectors provides the potential for reduced traffic loads on the area's 1-mile arterial street grid system. Committee Member HOLMES noted that the City already requires residential and commercial collectors. Committee Member CALLISTER stated an interest for 4-6 lane arterials, and that you can't have all streets as 2-lane roads. Ms. WISE noted that the draft plan includes 2-lane and 4-lane roads. Mr. BURGETT explained the images of Bellevue Road, side roads, and bus rapid transit (BRT); planned transit routes in Merced; potential routes for transit on Bellevue and/or Mandeville; and ¼ mile walking distance along Mandeville Road. Committee Member PEDROZO stated her support for placing work, shopping, and entertainment contained in a walkable community, and likes the Mandeville transit corridor, and stated Bellevue should be part of the expressway. Committee Member BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE Page 3
JANUARY 31, 2013

KOLLIGIAN believes it is important to keep Bellevue as an expressway and supports the Mandeville approach. Committee Member YOUNG noted that access from State Route 99 needs to be provided to future high-tech land uses. Committee Member MCCOY expressed interest to improve traffic flow on Bellevue Road through use of overpasses.

Ms. WISE explained the concept of mixed-use transit-oriented design (TOD) adjacent to UC Merced (UCM) along Bellevue Road and Lake Road, and then explained the concept of a Business Park site with imagery, for example, of the Irvine Research Center, along with potential to expand this area. Ms. WISE explained the multifamily neighborhood character, along with imagery. Committee Member SMITH asked about impact of this housing density to the rural residential areas. Committee Member KOLLIGIAN asked if a different use can be placed at arterial corners. Committee Member YOUNG noted that the University Community Plan (UCP) incorporates a lot of housing development already, and asked if the plan still has flexibility for a variety of land uses. Ms. WISE noted that the emphasis of the plan is to create a variety of "character areas" that provide land use flexibility within the broad parameters of these character areas. Committee Member KOLLIGIAN noted that bubble diagrams don't give land owners the certainty that they need. Committee Member PEDROZO noted that the proposed transportation oriented development (TOD) overlays a large area of existing single-family housing along Lake Road. Chairperson SPRIGGS noted that change happens as areas grow due to market demand. Committee Member KOLLIGIAN expressed concern about the multi-family imagery being shown as not representing the desired gateway look for UCM. Ms. WISE explained the flexibility of the mixed-use and business Park Center. Ms. WISE further described neighborhood centers, shaped linearly (main street) or as nodes. Ms. WISE also described the proposed rural/single-family uses in the various areas of the plan.

Committee Member HOLMES expressed support for the neighborhood center main street design. Committee Member KOLLIGIAN expressed concern about putting more single-family adjacent to the north side of Bellevue Road (between "G" Street and Golf Road), and to put more business park, or to mirror what is on south side of Bellevue Road. Committee Member SMITH noted the presence of many rural residential properties along "G" Street and Farmland. Committee Member TINETTI supports commercial north of Bellevue Road. Committee Member CALLISTER noted that if Bellevue Road is a barrier, then commercial uses are needed north of Bellevue Road. Committee Member PEDROZO noted that the Merced County Association of Governments (MCAG) works together on regional transportation issues and it is important to continue that dialog, and stated there is a need to

concentrate job opportunities given the large number of planned homes in the area. Chairperson SPRIGGS noted that as a 20-40 year plan, the growth rate is likely to increase, so it is important to designate land use areas that can respond to future growth. Committee Member PEDROZO asked about the flood inundation area; Ms. WISE noted more analysis is needed. Committee Member PEDROZO noted that drainage needs to be addressed to minimize future flooding. Committee Member TINETTI asked if wetland mitigation can be addressed at a programmatic scale. Committee Member GWIN noted that cementing canals reduces groundwater recharge and asked where water is going to come from.

## (F) MEETING BREAK

No break was taken.

#### (G) <u>IMPLEMENTING URBAN DESIGN</u>

TONY PEREZ, of the consultant team, gave an overview of the approach to create development standards, describing four character areas: 1) centers; 2) neighborhoods; 3) districts; and, 4) corridors, and for each character area, there are multiple types (flavors). The character areas are described using the following features: intent, role in the quad, land uses, physical character, physical adjacency, and built in flexibility. Committee Member TINETTI suggested an idea for shared park facilities with UCM to create an active park southwest of Lake Yosemite. Mayor THURSTON asked about placing a big-box development along "G" Street. Committee Member YOUNG noted that the campus is looking at broader discussions of having shared uses, such as parks. Committee Member KOLLIGIAN shared an article from the Harvard Magazine, "The Water Cooler Effect" about the importance of face-to-face contact.

## (H) NEXT STEPS

SID LAKIREDDY inquired what the next steps in the process are and a timeline, to which Ms. WISE indicated that they would take the ideas presented, work on them, and put a concept into an overall planning process and code framework for the meeting in March 2013.

# (I) ADJOURNMENT TO MARCH 14, 2013, AT 1:30 P.M.

THERE BEING NO FURTHER BUSINESS, CHAIRPERSON SPRIGGS ADJOURNED THE MEETING AT 3:40 P.M. TO THE NEXT REGULARLY

BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE Page 5 JANUARY 31, 2013

SCHEDULED BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING ON THURSDAY, MARCH 14, 2013, AT 1:30 P.M.

BY:

BILL KING

**COMMITTEE SECRETARY** 

Buking

APPROVED:

Port Forgs

BILL SPRIGGS, CHAIRPERSON

BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN

AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE

# BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE

#### **MINUTES**

COUNCIL CHAMBERS AND SAM PIPES CONFERENCE ROOM 678 W. 18<sup>TH</sup> STREET MERCED, CALIFORNIA

THURSDAY MARCH 14, 2013

# (A) CALL TO ORDER

Chairperson SPRIGGS called the meeting to order at 1:38 p.m.

#### (B) ROLL CALL

Present: Committee Members: Susan Gerhardt

Melbourne Gwin, Jr.

Dan Holmes

**Sharon Hunt Dicker** 

Walt Lopes
Carole McCoy

Jeff Pennington (left at 3:00 p.m.) Ken Robbins (arrived at 1:40pm)

Steve Simmons
Justi Smith
Bill Spriggs
Greg Thompson
Steve Tinetti

Diana Westmoreland Pedrozo (arrived at

1:45 pm)

Absent: Committee Members: Jerry Callister (excused)

Richard Kirby (excused) Lee Kolligian (excused)

UC Merced Representative (tbd)

Staff Present: Kim Espinosa, Planning Manager

Bill King, Principal Planner Julie Sterling, Associate Planner

Vicci Lane, Secretary

# (C) <u>APPROVE MINUTES OF NOVEMBER 1, 2012, AND JANUARY 31, 2013</u>

M/S LOPES-SIMMONS and carried by unanimous voice vote (three absent, one late), to approve the Minutes of November 1, 2012, as submitted.

M/S SIMMONS-LOPES and carried by unanimous voice vote (three absent, one late) to approve the Minutes of January 31, 2013, revised to include a remark to have the High-Speed Rail Commission re-evaluate the proposed location of the Merced high-speed rail station.

#### (D) ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

A question was raised about steps to annex the Plan area. Chairperson SPRIGGS responded stating that the City does not annex, and that property owners initiate annexation proposals. There is no plan at this time to annex the Plan area. The purpose of the Plan is to designate future land uses so that at such time the landowner wants to annex, the land uses are in place. Mr. WALSH asked if this Plan has any statutory authority. Chairperson SPRIGGS noted that it will be a part of the City's General Plan. Mr. WALSH asked if that included zoning. Chairperson SPRIGGS responded, no. Ms. HENDRICKS encouraged the Committee to include child care as they think about important infrastructure so that families in need of such service do not have to drive long distances.

## (E) DRAFT BELLEVUE COMMUNITY PLAN CHAPTERS

Principal Planner KING gave an overview of the agenda items as they relate to the workshop in the later part of the meeting. The agenda includes a discussion of the community plan, urban villages and then a recap of the consultant's initial land use concept.

The Community Plan is a high-level document and includes items such as a land use plan and chapters addressing urban expansion, transportation, open space, and public facilities, among others. The planning effort will help to refine the very conceptual land use ideas expressed in the City's General Plan for the Bellevue Corridor Plan area. It will discuss broad topics such as future location of bike paths. The Plan will look at where open space corridors are situated. What does the street structure look like? The plan will have a policy set; the Committee will review and comment on draft language as it is prepared. The Plan framework refers to topics and sub-topics that are derived from public comment and from City policies. For example, Project-related public comments emphasize the need to provide neighborhood compatibility

BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE Page 3
MARCH 14, 2013

and development sites for research and development, to name a few. Similarly, the General Plan includes a City position statement as to future growth in the University Community Plan (UCP).

The General Plan includes specific language as to the future growth in the Plan area, for example, use of the urban village model, including employment generating uses such as research and development, mixed-use, transit corridors, and connectivity to UC Merced. Mr. KING also displayed images of: 1) the Merced Loop Road; 2) an image of land use types that are distributed throughout the City, for example, industrial, school, and regional commercial districts, the image also showed locations of current and future villages in the City's sphere of influence; and, 3) the proposed transit alignment along Mandeville Road.

Committee Member GWIN noted a local newspaper describing a freeway or transit-way beginning in Atwater and in the planning area. Chairperson SPRIGGS noted that it would connect into Bellevue Road. Committee Member DICKER stated that the parkway alignment shown in the presentation was inaccurate. Mr. KING noted the image is in error as it does not reflect approved changes in the actual alignment, and that the images in the Bellevue Corridor Community Plan will be accurate. Mr. BRYAN inquired about the transit-way alignment, notably about the part south of Yosemite. Mr. KING noted that the alignments are conceptual ideas and are subject to change. Committee Member TINETTI noted the West Hills Estates Project abuts the Callister Project, and noted that the Callister plan shows multifamily residential abutting next to the West Hills Estate project. He asked if all the Callister Project has been approved. Mr. KING noted that the Callister Project, while not zoned, is part of the adopted General Plan Land Use Map.

# (F) <u>URBAN VILLAGE DESIGN</u>

Planning Manager ESPINOSA noted that this presentation is meant to provide a description of an urban village and to answer questions that the Committee may have. Ms. ESPINOSA described the key elements of an urban village including: 1) interconnected streets; 2) a commercial core – including public uses, retail, and office uses; 3) high-density residential near the commercial core and close to transit service; and, 4) lower density housing, open space, schools and parks farther out. She presented illustrations showing the mix of uses described above, including jobgenerating uses; bike and pedestrian friendly designs to support transit options. Ms. ESPINOSA showed images of existing sample communities such as Orenco Station and Hercules and Kingsfarm. Locally, downtown Merced is a village, as is the College Green project, with apartments near the shopping and pedestrian connections

BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE Page 4
MARCH 14, 2013

between these uses. She also noted Bellevue Ranch as a village. The General Plan includes many policies supporting future growth areas to be modeled after the urban village. The General Plan points to the use of the urban village model in the Bellevue Corridor Community Plan area, and that it would include job-generating land uses, more so than others, since it is adjacent to UC Merced.

Ms. ESPINOSA described several variations in the Bellevue Corridor Community Plan from the typical urban village model, including: 1) job-generating uses; 2) having a series of centers; 3) the ability to have a large R&D site; 4) having a ½ mile walking area instead of the ¼ mile area; and, 5) including transit priority projects. Ms. ESPINOSA also noted that the Bellevue Corridor Community Plan offers flexibility in terms of size and location of different land uses.

Ms. ESPINOSA also noted that while the Merced Vision 2030 General Plan encourages commercial sites to be located at the corner of an arterial and collector street, there is flexibility in the General Plan to provide for situations to put urban villages/commercial development at the corners of two arterials. Ms. ESPINOSA listed several design flaws that would need to be avoided, including traffic congestion, too many turning movements, and multiple curb cuts, but for access from the adjacent neighborhoods to be provided, through site design. Ms. ESPINOSA showed many sites where the City currently has commercial sites at arterial and collector street intersections, such as: the Merced Market Place, Hobby Lobby, and the Promenade.

Committee Member ROBBINS asked staff to describe transit priority projects and how they relate to the project. Mr. KING described these as mixed use developments with at least 20 units per acre. Committee Member DICKER noted that the FAR (floor area ratio) for non residential would need to be at least 0.75. Mr. MUMMERT commented that it would be wise to leave the core commercial where they are, especially since the Bellevue Ranch Master Development Plan (BRMDP) already has one where the commercial core is on the half-mile collector and stays away from the arterial. He stated that if you propose a large retail center at G Street and Bellevue Road, that it would mess up the continuity of the BRMDP that has a commercial core only ½ mile away. Mr. LAKIREDDY asked about the benefits of the ¼ mile versus ½ mile walk-ability radius. Ms. ESPINOSA replied that the ¼ mile is the standard most people are comfortable walking. Some are comfortable walking longer distances. Mr. KING noted that the transit circles placed an Mandeville Road are ¼ mile, but because they are centered on this planned pedestrian-friendly road, the width of the walking zone is ½ mile. This is compared to a village placed on

BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE Page 5
MARCH 14, 2013

Bellevue Road, where pedestrians on the north side of the road are less likely to cross the major roadway.

Mr. LAKIREDDY stated that he loves the Urban Village concept on paper and that the project he brought here is designed after this model, but what scares him is the history of it. He believes there needs to be a transition time for Merced to get used to this type of living, and that it is going to come slowly, and the plan needs to think about how to accommodate it. For example, Merced zoning does not allow for high density, and in order to drive retail prices to the same prices you'll get at the corner of two arterials (that would make sense for a developer), you need to have that higher density. 20-units per acre is not a high enough density to drive those retail rents to be on par with those rents would be on the corner of two arterials. Thus, there needs to be an adjustment so that the whole plan works.

Committee Member WESTMORELAND PEDROZO stated that she likes leaving the loop road around Merced to allow a fast-paced movement (not stop light after stop light). In response to the comments above, she stated that the university is going to bring in a little faster pace than we might expect. She stated we have to step out of our box and noted that the village concept in Modesto was a disaster, but that is because the City didn't hold to their design and lowered the impact fees. The Bellevue Community Plan is an opportunity to tap into development that will go on with the university. She'd hate to see Bellevue Road become a Herndon Avenue where it used to be that you could get to Fresno State in a very short time.

Mr. THURSTON stated that he visited Orenco Station, which was planned with livework areas, and that the density of housing was more like town-homes, not condos or apartments. It was within walking distance of a light-rail that went into Portland, and there was a giant Intel plant that employed thousands of people. We don't have that here, but may equate it to the UC at some point. Rockville, near Washington D.C., has many large corporations in the area, and Hercules is struggling after dissolution of the Redevelopment Agency. Mr. THURSTON stated his concern is affordability given the state system of tax reimbursement to cities. Decades ago the state took away monies from localities for schools and in some fashion replaced it with sales tax, has us far too dependent on sale tax, but that is a fact. There has been no economic study of this whole thing, and retailers keep telling me and others that they will not locate in these mid-sections with any substantial stores. To get a good suit or pair of shoes, you have to go out of town. This (a plan without regional commercial) is going to keep it that way, and removes the "walkability - don't use your car aspect" when you have to go to Fresno or Modesto to buy good clothes. Half of our

BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE Page 6
MARCH 14, 2013

teenagers spend all day Saturday at the Modesto Mall, not ours. There needs to be some economics in this, because the City cannot afford just building buildings (whether offices or places to live) as we won't have money for public safety, and a lot of that is financed by sales tax. If increases in sales tax does not coincide with growth, then we'll be in financial difficulty in the future trying to finance what is being built.

Chairperson SPRIGGS remarked about Orenco, that it looks the same (compared to when he visited earlier), and that the larger perimeter is all apartments, so that there is lower density in the core. Chairperson SPRIGGS noted that the real issue with sales tax is that it doesn't do us any good unless we have people here earning income so they have dollars to spend. A retailer will look at the spendable income in a marketplace. For example, a grocery store will say a typical family spends 5.8 percent of their annual income on groceries, and then look at the incomes in prospective markets and ask if they can afford to put a store there; is there adequate income there to support the store? If the income is not there, then you won't get a grocery store. If you don't have the guy with tie, slacks, and a shirt employed in the area, then you're not going to get a Men's Wearhouse in that area; the customer base is not there. The important thing is to pay attention to the employment centers. Mr. THURSTON commented that he agrees with everything Chairperson SPRIGGS said, but we are reminded that we have three retailers who want to come to Merced but don't have a place to be, and that the plan does not show anyplace for the large retailers to locate. The mixed-use only includes little retail community centers, which are not going to generate the sales tax to support what is going to be built. Ms. ESPINOSA noted that the commercial site in Bellevue Ranch that Mr. MUMMERT was speaking of is 50-acres, and there is a large site. Mr. THURSTON commented that retailers do not want to be there, however. Chairperson SPRIGGS commented that he does not necessarily agree, for example, look at Lowes. Mr. THURSTON noted that "M" Street (in the Bellevue Ranch project) is not a major road. Chairperson SPRIGGS noted that retailers are going to go where they can find sites where access to the market is provided. If it happens to be at mid-place, then that is where they will go.

Ms. SPITLER asked if at this point we are overbuilt with retail, and who would want to come in now? Mr. THURSTON stated that is not true, and there are retailers who what to come here, but there are no places that will accommodate them. Ms. SPITLER asked why can't we invest in downtown, the heart of our tax-base. Chairperson SPRIGGS noted that there are multiple property owners and to make

BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE Page 7
MARCH 14, 2013

such investments, you'd have to assemble a site; with no redevelopment, you have no tools to do that.

Committee Member GWIN asked Chairperson SPRIGGS who built the lofts and retail underneath, and if it was a success? Chairperson SPRIGGS noted that it was an RDA project, and that the residential is fully tenanted, and there is some retail. Committee Member WESTMORELAND PEDROZO stated you need to look at the economics of today, and recognize that the BCP is a thirty-year plan. Committee Member GWIN noted that the plan around Raley's changed because there was not a market for it, that some of the Bellevue Ranch project was changed for economic reasons, and that money is going to drive development where investments will get a payoff in a reasonable amount of time. Someone should be thinking of that economic impact study that was discussed earlier.

Mr. WALSH asked what is the time period we are looking at; what is the horizon? Ms. ESPINOSA stated the BCP is a long-range plan and the consultants noted it was going to be very long-term. A member of the public, who lives 0.2 miles from the University, stated that she is trying to figure out whether or not to go house hunting.

Committee Member HOLMES commented that after his 30-years of experience working with developers that the problem with multi-family development is the fact that the legislature, about 10 to 15 years ago eliminated the long-term write-offs, and until the legislature allows the reformation of limited partnerships that will allow developers to take those long-term write-offs so that it is not necessary to hold onto them forever, you're not going to get anyone to build them, because they can't finance them. The only way Merced will get multifamily is to put pressure on the federal government to change the tax-structure.

Committee Member ROBBINS stated his cognizance of the need for commercial density regarding driving costs, and that the retailers not coming here that Mr. THURSTON talked about are not coming here because of that issue. Committee Member ROBBINS is also cognizant about keeping the arterials moving. He commented on the City policies that places commercial on arterial-collector street intersections, but that policy does not prevent an arterial-arterial intersection from retail development if it had the appropriate size, etc. He wondered if it would be helpful if more objective criteria were developed, instead of saying that won't be our plan, but you can come in and ask for a waiver, as clients are very suspicious of getting a potential waiver; they like to deal with something a little more specific, for example some objective criteria to plan to.

Committee Member DICKER noted that commercial developments want traffic counts and are not too concerned with traffic coming in the back way. Retailers look for ingress and egress off regular streets, and not from the shallow market behind them. The process needs to have something besides a process to amend the General Plan. An arterial connection must be provided. Ms. ESPINOSA noted that the Merced Marketplace in Merced has two separate signals on either end of their development, which is why the mid-block can be attractive. She also commented that the idea of having specific criteria (regarding placement of commercial at an arterial/arterial street intersection) is a really good suggestion.

Mr. MUMMERT noted that when you are on a mid-block location, you still front an arterial road. Retailers don't want to end up in a situation where they have a bunch of driveways on the arterial and along with congestion. Using the Bellevue Ranch retail site on Bellevue Road as an example, you have core commercial, with higher density next to that and then lower density residential further out, which is exactly what the *Bellevue Corridor Community Plan* is proposing, and that is probably a good thing.

Committee Member HOLMES stated that when he first started working with the City of Merced, a developer proposed a Taco Bell at "G" Street and Olive Avenue, and stated that it had to look like Taco-Bell or they would not build it. The City allowed them to build as they saw fit. Committee Member HOLMES noted that if the City allows McDonalds to go in at "G" Street and Bellevue Road, then we are going to have gridlock. Committee Member HOLMES commented that the Committee needs to basically describe the life-style it wants in Merced, and for the Council to deal with the money it gets. Committee Member HOLMES believes the Committee needs to tell the Council it does not want gridlock. Committee Member GWIN noted the McDonald arches in Sedona Arizona are teal-green.

Committee Member WESTMORELAND PEDROZO noted that the State of California is trying to abide by AB32 and needs to give incentives to economically impacted areas (the shallow market), to accommodate communities to do good planning, and for developers like Sid to do good plans. She stated, now is the time for our elected officials to come together to ask legislators what type of incentives will be given to communities that are trying to do the right thing to abide by the rules and regulations that the state is giving them. This is our opportunity to do things a little differently. The state needs to be put on the spot for what they are trying to get us to do. How can we accomplish this Plan economically?

BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE Page 9
MARCH 14, 2013

# (G) RECAP – INITIAL LAND USE OPTION

Mr. KING provided a review of the initial land use plan created by the consultant.

# (H) OVERVIEW OF WORKSHOP PURPOSE AND SETUP

Mr. KING explained the purpose and setup of the workshop.

## (I) <u>BREAK/APPROX 2:55 TO 3:10 PM</u>

# (J) <u>LAND USE PLAN DESIGN WORKSHOP</u>

The participants sat at workshop tables to fill out the questionnaire by the consultant, and to craft alternative land use maps. Mr. KING also read into the record an email written by Committee Member KOLLIGIAN regarding his concerns about the consultant's initial land use plan. At the conclusion of the workshop, the questionnaire and maps were collected by staff for use in preparing for the next Committee meeting.

## (K) <u>NEXT STEPS</u>

No information was presented on this item.

# (L) <u>ADJOURNMENT TO MAY 2, 2013, AT 1:30 P.M.</u>

THERE BEING NO FURTHER BUSINESS, CHAIRPERSON SPRIGGS ADJOURNED THE MEETING AT 4:30 P.M. TO THE NEXT REGULARLY SCHEDULED BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING ON THURSDAY, MAY 2, 2013, AT 1:30 P.M.

BY:

BILL KING

**COMMITTEE SECRETARY** 

APPROVED:

BILL SPRIGGS, CHAIRPERSON

BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN

AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE

# BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE

#### **MINUTES**

SAM PIPES CONFERENCE ROOM

678 W. 18<sup>TH</sup> STREET THURSDAY MERCED, CALIFORNIA MAY 2, 2013

#### (A) <u>CALL TO ORDER</u>

Chairperson SPRIGGS called the meeting to order at 1:35 p.m.

## (B) ROLL CALL

Present: Committee Members: Jerry Callister

Susan Gerhardt (left at 4:38 p.m.) Melbourne Gwin, Jr. (arrived at 2:35

p.m.)

Dan Holmes

**Sharon Hunt Dicker** 

Bill Hvidt Lee Kolligian Carole McCoy Jeff Pennington Ken Robbins Steve Simmons

Justi Smith (left at 4:40 p.m.)

Bill Spriggs Steve Tinetti

Diana Westmoreland Pedrozo

Absent: Committee Members: Richard Kirby (excused)

Walt Lopes (absent)

Greg Thompson (excused)

Staff Present: David Gonzalves, Director of

**Development Services** 

Bill King, Principal Planner

Consultants Present: Lisa Wise

Ben Sigman Tony Perez David Sargent

#### (C) APPROVE MINUTES OF MARCH 14, 2013

M/S TINETTI-CALLISTER and carried by unanimous voice vote (three absent, one late), to approve the Minutes of March 14, 2013, as submitted.

### (D) ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

No comments were received.

# (E) <u>ADVISORY RECOMMENDATIONS ON CIRCULATION AND LAND</u> USE PLAN COMPONENTS

Principal Planner KING spoke about the Committee and public workshop products (concept land use maps and survey) at the March 14, 2013, meeting, summarizing the results as confirming much support for the consultant's draft land use concept that was presented in January 2013, but also revealed some topics where further discussion and advisory recommendations need to be sought at today's meeting.

Director of Development Services GONZALVES spoke about the Bellevue Community Plan (BCP) as a wholistic picture of a community, a part of Merced, and not about specific properties or pieces of infrastructure. Eventually a zoning code would be developed to implement the land uses of plan. The City sought state grant funds to define this area a little more than does the General Plan, and to eventually get to a code that puts forth community ideas and recommendations. The BCP is 20, 30, 40 years out and development will occur over the long-term. It is important to build flexibility into the plan document, but at the same time to provide a framework to move forward. The purpose of the meeting today is to reach consensus, taking into consideration the ideas expressed in the concept plans developed by the citizen advisory committee (CAC) and public at the March 14, 2013, meeting.

Ms. WISE introduced the team present (Ben Sigman, Tony Perez, and David Sargent), past committee actions, and the purpose of the meeting, notably to discuss key topics to get clear direction to move onto the next steps, mainly about circulation, mobility, amenities, open space and land use plan (mix, types, locations and scale). She presented some meeting context slides including: the planning site, the City's General Plan, and entitled development projects.

Mr. SIGMAN spoke about the Plan area's key issues and strategies. What Economic Planning Systems (EPS) identified in its project study were a number of challenges that development of the BCP area will face. EPS took these challenges and turned them into strategies for a successful plan to be used as a guiding framework for planning team.

Challenge #1: Uncertainty in the economy, but with growth across the board, just uncertainty about how fast population growth would return. The BCP should respond to this through flexibility in type and density that may be allowed. This can be accomplished through sub-area master planning that first establishes a high-level concept plan and then as the market potential becomes more real, to plan in greater detail the sub-areas, and then to develop a cohesive block-by-block development so that you end up with systematic development where the next development is framed by the preceding development site, so that you are not left with a smattering of projects, but rather the development of a vision.

Challenge #2: The University of California at Merced (UCM) is a driver for the University Community Plan (UCP) and the Bellevue Community Plan (BCP) creating a situation for potential competition between the two. The BCP should work collaboratively with UCM and the UCP to find complementary projects, to find the right financing techniques to place infrastructure, and to work together instead of outcompeting each other.

Challenge #3: There is a thread of competition between the City's current downtown and the developing community in the BCP. The BCP, as a part of the entire City, should reinforce what is going on citywide. This is done by connecting it to downtown through transportation systems (transit, high speed rail, etc), to provide ease of movement between these areas.

Challenge #4: There is disparate property-ownership in the BCP area, because everyone wants to develop the property to the highest and best use in the future. To get the best outcome for the community as a whole, the property owners need to coordinate and buy into a common vision for the BCP and agree that that is the best outcome for everyone. It is also about coordinating the public and private sectors to bring along investments in infrastructure.

Mr. SIGMAN quickly went through the 14 over-arching planning principles for the project.

# **Consultant Presentation of Topics**

#### **Topic: Street Connectivity**

Ms. WISE discussed the connectivity of the transportation network, one-mile grid and the half-mile corridors, connecting the UCM transit center with the Bellevue Ranch transit center by using Mandeville Road, and for it to have a bus rapid transit (BRT); and Bellevue Road connecting to the Campus Parkway. The interconnected grid is a very important foundational component, especially if you are planning for transit. Ms. WISE invited public comment.

Mr. TELEGAN asked about the term of the general plan and commented that the community plan would out-live the City's General Plan. Ms. WISE noted that the shelf-life for the plan is different and shorter than the actual build-out of the community plan area. Due to the present uncertainty, there will be a need to revisit the plan in the near-term. Mr. TELEGAN asked if there will be a built-in regular review period by staff and the Council. Mr. GONZALVES stated that the Council will need to make that decision. Ms. WISE commented that the performance indicator component of the plan is an opportunity to monitor plan progress. Mr. TELEGAN noted that the Bellevue Ranch Master Development Plan (BRMDP) as being annexed in 1995, is less than half-built out, has a dominant residential nature, and is not a successful plan given its lack of providing jobs. Mr. SARGENT noted that the types of plans (BCP vs. BRMDP) are different, commenting that the Bellevue Ranch Master Development Plan is a project, containing specific entitlements with specific standards, compared to the BCP which is a framework within which future decisions about specific entitlements could be made when more information is in place. The BCP would not include the specificity or rigidity that comes with an entitlement plan like the BRMDP.

Mr. TELEGAN asked if the sewer master plan will have the flexibility for future development in the BCP and not lock in uses. Mr. GONZALVES noted that we are planning for flexibility for future growth. Ms. SPITLER asked which block would be developed first. Mr. GONZALVES stated that the Council will need to decide. Mr. ECKERT asked if there is some sort of state requirement that goes along with the grant, for example, to prepare form-based codes. Ms. WISE noted there is no requirement to create a form-based code. Mr. GONZALVES noted that there is no requirement for the City to adopt the plan either.

#### Topic: Block Structure and Interconnected Streets

Ms. WISE introduced the first question about whether or not the plan should include a street block structure of closely spaced and interconnected streets. Committee Member HOLMES asked about whether intersections along G Street and Bellevue Road would be full four-way intersections or be limited to right-turn movements, because the time it takes to get across town is getting longer, and with only four roads in town (McKee Road, G Street, M Street, and R Street) that cross Bear Creek, if we make full-intersections then we end up with a lot of signals and greater potential to delay traffic. Ms. WISE noted that Gardner Avenue would be developed with the plan, that the dispersed traffic model will help traffic flow, that full four-way intersections would occur at the half-mile routes, and that signal timing will help traffic to flow smoothly. Mr. GONZALVES also noted that Campus Parkway will provide another north-south route in the long-term. He also noted that the image represents a type or concept of a circulation pattern and does not reflect what will actually occur on any particular site.

Committee Member WESTMORELAND-PEDROZO commented that the image makes her nervous because it is the "same-old" "same-old" street network of cookie-cutter development, and that if it was just the interconnected network of major arterial streets, and not the smaller local roads, then she would say yes. Mr. SARGENT commented that if you only have the big streets and your typical housing tract developments, then residents wouldn't end up with a transit-friendly community. Committee Member WESTMORELAND-PEDROZO commented that the larger development types like research and development parks, entertainment sites or large commercial sites wouldn't have those smaller streets.

Committee Member ROBBINS commented that the dialog has been disjointed and there is too much interrupting in the dialog. He stated his agreement with the concept of street connectivity, but also asked what is the alternative to the plan for interconnected streets. Ms. WISE commented that the alternative is what is happening in other parts of the City, the use of cul-de-sacs and the inability to walk easily between neighborhoods and to transit. Committee Member HOLMES commented that the difference is that local streets are interconnected (gridded) to create pedestrian orientation through multiple points of access by walkers and bike riders to destination sites, rather than being limited to the larger streets. Committee Member ROBBINS noted that the communities around the world that he is familiar with that are greatly connected are not square. Ms. WISE noted the diagonal that was

proposed in some of the original plans, and that because the City is already built on a square grid network, it is hard to turn that efficiently.

Committee Member ROBBINS commented that these non-binding pictures that are "illustrative" only do find their way into documents that then become binding. Committee Member HVIDT suggested taking the pictures out and replacing them with a written narrative that states what is trying to be accomplished as a means to guide future development. Committee Member CALLISTER commented that images of the major streets are needed to which we plan for smaller roads that don't need to be straight. Committee Member ROBBINS noted there is topography that will influence road siting. Mr. TELEGAN noted that Merced (in general) does not have a lot of topography, what does exist should be preserved, and not removed as it was at the Bellevue Ranch site. The draft circulation image is a two-dimensional and does not show topography.

Committee Member KOLLIGIAN stated that it will be difficult to vote on issues without first having heard all the elements of the plan, and suggested to go back to voting at the end of the day.

Committee Member MCCOY asked where M Street, R Street, and G Street are on the image, which was then shown to her.

Ms. WISE then moved forward with the presentation with the intent to come back for the CAC to provide an advisory recommendation. Ms. WISE stated the intent of plan is to be flexible and to adapt to market changes. It is a long-term document with a tremendous amount of uncertainty. The plan will have a policy framework so when future master project planning occurs, there is a comprehensive approach in place that is supported by the community. If it is the desire of the community to create a transit corridor in the plan area, then a commitment to an interconnected street system must occur. Otherwise, there will be no connectivity, transit won't function, Merced won't meet Transit-Priority Project (TPP) requirements (density/FAR), and the state and federal governments won't provide funding or incentives (to develop transit).

## Topic: Transit Oriented Development

Ms. WISE then went into greater detail about the first question. Will the development pattern in the plan area support transit? Will the development pattern be "walkable-urban" or "driveable-suburban"? A foundational element to accomplish this is an interconnected street system that is walkable; where one can park once and

walk to a variety of destinations. Committee Member HOLMES inquired about the slide imagery, notably the cross-sections with adjacent buildings. Ms. WISE noted that the presentation includes these, and continued to present. Another Committee Member asked about the slide, notably the connection to Campus Parkway and Atwater Merced Expressway (AME). Ms. WISE noted that the presentation includes these, and continued to present. Mr. LAKIREDDY asked if the purpose of the meeting was to develop the theories of the text of the plan. Ms. WISE stated, yes, it is about establishing the high-level policy framework supported by the Committee.

A Committee Member stated that a major road is needed in the plan area, like Herndon Avenue in Fresno, that is not congested and allows traffic to flow. Ms. WISE noted that Bellevue Road could be such a road given its connection with the Campus Parkway and the AME, with Mandeville becoming the focus of the transit corridor. The Committee Member clarified that he was talking about a north-south roadway. Mr. SARGENT noted that G Street (on the west edge of the plan area) will be important in that regard. Mr. SARGENT also explained the illustrative road plan is an expression of an idea of an approach to making a City that is designed similar to what exists in Merced south of Bear Creek, with the difference being the block size being much larger in the plan area to allow for more flexibility. The illustrative plan does not lock in block size, as the plan will allow larger blocks or smaller blocks than what is depicted. Curved streets would be allowed too. The point of the illustrative plan is that the streets are interconnected, that is, the road connects with another place so people can walk to transit from work/home/shops/services or vice versa, without hiking a great distance around a subdivision.

# Topic: Open Space Network

Ms. WISE discussed master planning for an open space network. The open space plan is formed by natural features like topography and water courses. The open space plan defines the linear open space corridors, so that future development can be designed in harmony with the plan and not break or develop over these features, or to create small disconnected parks or detention basins that then become the default open space features of the area. Rather, future development would add to and help create a part of a larger system. Committee Member HOLMES asked about the large amount of open space shown in the area of Gardner Road and Bellevue Road, in the vicinity of the research park designation, and that while a broad concept is good, some of the amount of open space in this area of the plan may need to be removed. Mr. SARGENT commented that greater detail (policies and illustrative plans) than just a bubble diagram and guiding principles is needed because everyone will agree to

these, but have a completely different picture in their head of what is meant. Policy language and illustrations help people get a similar idea of main topics (circulation, open space, land use), not that any one thing shown is a design proposal. A Committee Member asked if there is a gross amount of land being recommended to set aside for open space. Ms. WISE responded at this time no, but after an open space concept (locations and shape) is agreed upon, that amount could be determined, using the guidance from the City's General Plan. Mr. SARGENT noted that the amount graphically shown on the slide is in accordance with City's General Plan. Ms. WISE noted that the street network shows ideas of curving streets adjacent to the open space corridors.

#### Topic: Function of Bellevue Road and Mandeville Avenue

Ms. WISE then discussed master planning for Bellevue Road and Mandeville Avenue. Bellevue Road is an important gateway, a Boulevard to UC Merced. She presented and discussed design options for Bellevue Road, for example a side access lane for local traffic. Thru traffic lanes would be provided to handle a lot of traffic (40,000 to 50,000 average daily trips) without being an expressway. Local traffic would use the side access lane. The side access road brings several benefits: (1) enables blocks of land to develop adjacent to Bellevue, or remain rural; (2) allows buildings to face or address a street, creating a more visually pleasing setting and gateway environment, as opposed to a long blank sound wall or loading docks; (3) creates a space for pedestrians to access buildings and to use mobility options (transit, bike lanes, sidewalks); (4) a place for on-street parking; and, (5) a place for local traffic to maneuver without slowing thru-traffic on Bellevue Road. These benefits create a setting that provides more site design options for adjacent buildings. Mr. SARGENT showed real-world examples, for example (not to replicate these in the plan area, but to show how they function), the Esplanade in the City of Chico; Shattuck Avenue in the City of Berkeley; and Octavia Boulevard in San Francisco. This type of road allows for very different land uses to locate on opposite side of the road and for buildings to change on properties. This road type affords a variety of land uses and building structures over time. Creating large streets without the provision for "address making" along it, reduces development flexibility and increases the odds of creating an impaired visual environment.

Mr. SARGENT then discussed the Bus Rapid Transit (BRT) options to place this type of service on Bellevue Road or Mandeville Road. Either road will connect to the already planned north-south oriented route on M Street, or would still work even if the north-south transit line shifted to G Street. The southern end of the already

planned transit connection (outside the plan area) would connect to the planned highspeed rail station. If BRT is placed on Bellevue Road, the downside is that there is a lot of traffic on the road, and the median (location of the BRT) of this type of road would not be easy to get on and off the transit, and is not a pleasing environment to wait for a bus. The other option is to put the BRT on Mandeville (1/4 mile south of Bellevue and 1/4 mile north of Foothill Avenue), which connects directly to the Bellevue Ranch transit center to the UCM transit center in a straight line with proposed stops at ½ mile intervals with major streets. The 0.5 mile wide by 2.0 mile long space that Mandeville Avenue and adjacent land uses would occupy supports other numerous transit-related factors including: (1) 1/4 mile walking distance to transit; (2) potential for an interconnected street system; (3) moderate traffic speeds (25 mph to 35 mph); (4) bike lanes; (5) curb-side parking; (6) a variety of fronting land uses; (7) transit-friendly loading and unloading zones; and, (8) Mandeville Avenue could provide for a series of different land use types serviced by transit and connected to UC Merced and downtown Merced. Committee Member MCCOY commented that this option makes sense as it serves student population at UCM and connects with downtown.

Committee Member TINETTI asked, whether on Bellevue Road or Mandeville Avenue, is there room to also plan for light-rail. Committee Member ROBBINS asked how a transit corridor on Mandeville Avenue would affect traffic counts on Bellevue Road or the Campus Parkway. Ms. WISE stated that with the BCP proposal for transit and interconnected streets, that traffic volume on Bellevue Rd. would go down.

Mr. GONZALVES reminded the Committee not to forget the bigger picture of creating a loop road (of which Bellevue Road is part) to carry regional traffic with connection points at State Route 99 and at UCM, and to be sure the road is designed to accommodate the community's broader need. Committee Member ROBBINS raised the question of who is going to build the loop road. Committee Member KOLLIGIAN noted, after viewing the slides so far, that the north side of Bellevue has been ignored and that he is interested to see the plans for that, especially in light of the regional nature of traffic on the loop road. Committee Member HOLMES commented on the amount of traffic coming from the foothills down G Street to Merced and SR 99, emphasizing the need to consider out-of-town traffic needing to use regional roads such as the loop road system. Ms. WISE noted that more traffic modeling could occur after the Committee votes on the high-level design options for the plan area.

Committee Member GWIN asked how the BCP project is going to coordinate (construction, location, funding) with the Campus Parkway and AME. Ms. WISE noted the AME is planned up to the west side of Hwy 59. Mr. GONZALVES noted the Campus Parkway is located to the east of the BCP. Committee Member CALLISTER noted that with Bellevue Road and Mandeville Avenue, you have two major roads and related expenses. Mr. SARGENT commented that Mandeville Avenue is actually not a major street, and that it is a regular collector road (travel lanes, bike lanes, on-street parking) with a transit lane.

Committee Member ROBBINS asked if there are examples of two massive boulevard structures sitting a half-mile apart in an area with a population like Merced. He has not seen this before; he asked why we would build two massive systems.

Committee Member KOLLIGIAN noted that Bellevue Road exists and rights-of-way have been dedicated and can't see diverting traffic to Mandeville Avenue, but does see a slower Main Street type design for Mandeville Avenue. He asked if bikes should be placed on Bellevue Road with higher traffic speeds or on a road with slower traffic speeds. Committee Member HOLMES noted that with Mandeville Avenue (if a successful transit corridor) the City would not need all the turn lanes and associated ROW planned for Bellevue Road. Committee Member KOLLIGIAN expressed caution about concluding that fewer turn lanes are needed. Ms. WISE stated that the City's General Plan describes Bellevue Road as a 6-lane road and Mandeville Avenue as a 2-lane road, and adds a transit component. The cost of this transit component on Bellevue Road vs. Mandeville Avenue is not a big difference (though probably cheaper on Mandeville Avenue since it is ¼ mile closer to downtown); the real issue is which road will maximize the functionality of transit. Committee Member MCCOY stated that the City should keep all options open since this is a long-term plan, and since the campus is growing and generating traffic.

A member of the public asked if you need 100% participation, i.e. that every one of them has to want to do this. Mr. GONZALVES responded by saying the City Council directed staff to prepare the BCP as a policy document to guide future growth of private property. The BCP, like other planning tools adds certainty and value to the market. Mr. PEREZ commented that the BCP effort is not taking rights away from anyone. There is no City zoning now. The BCP provides the foundation to annex and zone the property for urban development, in a manner that benefits the property owner and the community. The BCP effort is a process whereby decisions are made as to the best future land uses (or not) for private property are made. Either through the BCP process or on a property-by-property level, land use and circulation

decisions by the community need to be made. To do it the later way, is irresponsible and really difficult, he said. Mr. SARGENT commented that the circulation plan would have a hierarchy whereby different types of streets are identified and the degree to which street alignment is fixed or adjustable, for example, the location of the local or smaller streets is very flexible as long as it meets a minimum threshold of connectivity.

Committee Member WESTMORELAND-PEDROZO commented that community planning reduces future costs to the tax payer versus development occurring in a piecemeal fashion. Committee Member GWIN asked if the development process includes dedication of roads that the City does not need to purchase. Mr. GONZALVES confirmed the statement with a qualifying statement that the City pays for "oversizing" of facilities, i.e., that portion of the facility that the greater community, not just the development, uses. Committee Member GWIN noted that the future use of private property for public roads will be part of the development process as opposed to a government entity condemning it for public use. Mr. SARGENT noted that subdividers build lots and streets; at issue is the need to provide interconnected streets. A member from the public commented that the issue is one of annexation, especially if people don't want to be annexed. Ms. WISE confirmed that the plan area is in the county and that property owners initiate (or not) annexation proposals.

# Topic: Transit Oriented Center

Is this a reasonable range of uses? Is this an appropriate gateway to the campus? Should other areas of the BCP be targeted for this type of use? For example, should this be shifted to Gardner Avenue and Bellevue Road and flip the R&D next to UCM?

Mr. SARGENT then discussed the range of land uses that could occur within each of the larger bubble areas, for example within the business park, the transit-oriented center, the neighborhood centers; the multifamily, etc. If the Committee embraces the concept of interconnected streets and creating a transit/bike/pedestrian-friendly environments, then there is an amazing amount of flexibility in terms of land use and development, intensity and a horizontal and vertical mixing of land uses, and removal of street segments to create super blocks. Mr. SARGENT went through a series of slides to suggest a range of possibilities in land use types of various sizes in the Transit-Oriented bubble area of the BCP. One consistency among the uses and buildings would be the orientation or "addressing" toward the street, and the type of

BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE Page 12 MAY 2, 2013

streetscape, depending upon the broad nature (residential, commercial) of the land use. Block sizes could range in size.

#### Topic: Research and Development at Gardner Avenue and Bellevue Road

Does the research and development (R&D) make sense at Gardner Avenue and Bellevue Road or does it need to flip and be closer to the university?

Mr. SARGENT then discussed in greater detail what is envisioned in the Research and Development bubble part of the plan, noting that some R&D supportive-type commercial could be allowed along Gardner Road. Block sizes would be (400'x 500') but flexible to expand or pieced together if the market demanded a lot of floor area, for example to create a large campus. Buildings could be "tilt-up" or high quality institutional types. Streets could be removed, replaced by pedestrian courtyards and other open space areas. Office type uses would be permitted. Site designs should support and build-off of adjacent transit facilities, bike lanes and pedestrian oriented streets. R&D buildings could address toward the side road of Bellevue Road. If the market would support it, R&D could be located on both sides of Mandeville Avenue. While the plan provides for much flexibility, a constant should be that the building frontage to streets look attractive and create a pedestrian environment. Ms. WISE noted that this shows the value of the grid being able to adjust to the market while retaining attractive public realms that add value to adjacent private properties. If demand for R&D was lower than expected, some of that space on the fringe could be used for multifamily, or both sides of Mandeville Avenue could be occupied with higher density housing.

Mr. GONZALVES commented that the proposed plan provides flexibility, but includes structure or a framework that adds value and a beneficial degree of certainty for successful development. If investors know they are buying an address on Mandeville Avenue (they know what it is going to be as expressed in the BCP), then that address has value because it has a transit service connecting high speed train to UCM, and will be a particular type of place people want to be. Without the certainly of knowing Mandeville Avenue goes through to create a certain type of atmosphere, the value would be a speculative property without an address in the middle of a field. Ms. WISE noted that street and subdivision standards should be expressed in the plan, again to emphasize the structure, address and associated value. The BCP should also fix the location of the R&D at Gardner Avenue and Bellevue Road, and a more intensive transit-oriented development site near the campus. All development (uses and circulation) along Mandeville Avenue would be transit-oriented, just at a smaller

scale than that near UCM. All properties along Mandeville Avenue would benefit and extract the investment from the transit facilities. Mandeville Avenue could have a range of uses on both sides of the street.

Mr. SARGENT discussed the area between Foothill Avenue and Cardella Road, a residential area whose streets are influenced by the open space corridor by placing the street adjacent to the open space and roads oriented to open at the creek, giving all residents an address oriented to the creek (similar to properties along Bear Creek Drive). Streets could be designed with surface storm-drainage features, and other "green" designs. The area could have a range of densities and types. Neighborhood centers would be where small businesses could locate at a cross street or in a blocklong commercial area. Closer to Lake Road, the residential area would be more semi-rural, larger lots.

A Committee Member asked where there are communities with interconnected streets as opposed to cul-de-sac designed subdivisions. Mr. SARGENT mentioned Hercules, CA as an example and stated that cul-de-sacs could be placed in the BCP along the edges away from the transit-oriented areas of the plan.

Committee Member GWIN asked if it made sense to have developers talk with Committee before deciding on the plan. Mr. GONZALVES noted that is why the plan includes flexibility. Committee Member GWIN commented that the plan should be rigid so that the fiasco that happened at Bellevue Ranch does not happen in this area. Mr. SARGENT commented that the Bellevue Ranch plan is an inflexible development plan that limits options. Ms. WISE noted that being over-entitled could be a problem for certain properties. She also noted that many of the Committee Members have development industry experience and are part of the dialog to create the plan. Ms. WISE restated that the BCP will have street and block standards, but to provide much flexibility for future land uses to allow the market to have a legitimate role in the development of the plan area. Market studies work for a time period 5-10 years out, not greater. It is difficult to predict how many acres or square feet of various uses are needed. While an amount may be determined, knowing exactly where and when land uses will be sited are more difficult to predict.

Committee Member DICKER asked how the consultants envisioned the BCP plan interacting with the UCP plan. Mr. SARGENT commented that if the community is planning for twice the amount of land then it will take twice the amount of time to build. He stated since no one knows how long it will take to build part of the area

BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE Page 14 MAY 2, 2013

(given the market and duality of planning areas) then one strategy is to focus the development in as few areas as possible instead of letting it grow all over the place.

Ms. WISE commented that there is a need for both Plans to be ready so that development happens in a logical order. Actual phasing agreements are dependent on (1) revenue sharing agreement with the county; (2) infrastructure improvements; (3) state budget influences; and, (4) affect on growth patterns of UC Merced. These uncertainties point to the need for the BCP to be flexible, but to establish a framework so that if and when the area develops, the BCP describes those things the community would like to see happen. The role of the BCP is not about creating a phasing plan or to determine what specific infrastructure improvements are needed and built first, or to coordinate these things with UC Merced. Mr. GONZALVES commented that we can't dictate to the county or the UC. The task is to have a framework plan in place that connects with the surrounding community. Ms. WISE commented that minimum and maximum development standards would be crafted with flexibility to enable the plan to respond to future markets. Committee Member DICKER suggested that greater flexibility be provided by allowing the land use character bubble areas to float and not be pinned to a particular location. Ms. WISE commented that they thought about this approach too, but concluded that such approach would not help with subsequent necessary tasks of infrastructure planning and the related task of determining costs and how to pay for future development.

Ms. WISE emphasized the importance of anchoring chunks of the high-intensity TOD (Lake/Bellevue/Mandeville) and R&D (Gardner/Bellevue/Mandeville) so that there is certainty for all property owners, so that the infrastructure and phasing planning to be completed, and to be consistent with the environmental review documents. Mr. SARGENT commented that the odds of creating an interconnected community, by developing based on floating land uses, are very low. Committee Member HOLMES commented that as a community member, he wants to be able to go to the City Council with a recommendation of what this community is going to look like, and not just allow developers to go in and develop anything so long as it is put in a grid system. He stated that the task of the Committee is to come up with a plan that is buildable, sellable and an asset to the community.

Mr. SIGMAN commented that the Committee is looking far into the future, and in the last 5 years, we were in a period of an economic reset, and we are still trying to understand how Merced and the region is going to emerge; it is not clear, we are at a turning point. The planning team is challenged with not knowing where the market is going. Academics say we are moving toward more multi-family, higher density,

housing, which is supported by the State for environmental reasons. But at the same time, communities that have re-emerged are going right back to single-family housing. Thus, the planning team is staying away from saying exactly what use or densities could occur, and instead to focus on the street connectivity, transit use, etc. which are the foundational building blocks to create a great place and investment certainty to set the stage for the right future growth pattern regardless of what the developers want to do, which will incentivize their development activity.

#### Topic: Community Shopping Center

Mr. SARGENT then noted the idea of a community shopping center being raised, and suggested a good model is the Fig Garden Village in Fresno, and showed images of the site showing parking areas, building facades, pedestrian ways, village scale buildings and arcades, near rural residential properties, beautifully landscaped, and a place for people to gather. He showed an area north side of Bellevue adjacent to Paulson Road. Ms. WISE noted it could go in different places, as these images are concept only. Mr. SARGENT noted it could go into any of those 1/4 mile segments, north or south of Bellevue Road all the way over to G Street. Ms. WISE noted that this type of development is not transit-oriented (it is more auto-oriented), from that perspective, it makes more sense north of Bellevue Road. Mr. SARGENT noted you could have multiple sites, with bigger or smaller stores. Committee Member KOLLIGIAN stated he owns property north of Bellevue Road, and understands that the consultant is saying that as an auto-oriented use would fix itself to Bellevue Road, and asked about the flexibility of the land use designations; would they be placed at the corners, and would adjoining owners have the same opportunity for commercial uses? Mr. GONZALVES stated that there would need to be a balance, a mix of uses, and adding commercial would have to be proven economically.

Committee Member KOLLIGIAN asked where that floating designation (previously described as a concept by Ms. WISE) was going to end up. Mr. SARGENT reiterated the flexible siting of the use, and commented that it is a type of use that does not connect very well with other uses, and that may influence actual the possible locations. Mr. PEREZ mentioned the methodology one can use to identify where a use makes sense and where it doesn't in order to restrict the use from those areas, and then to establish minimums and maximum development standards for the remaining areas to account for their unique circumstances.

Committee Member HOLMES asked if we are creating an environment for people to walk to shopping, why would we put the shopping center on the north side of

Bellevue Road rather than the south side where there is access to transit. Ms. WISE commented that they were responding to comments about whether the area north of Bellevue Road is rural residential or other uses to occur over time. Another option is that it be left in reserve since there are plenty of developable sites between Bellevue Road and Cardella Road. She also noted that the responses on the survey from last meeting were all over the board on land uses north of Bellevue Road.

Committee Member HOLMES reiterated the quandary of enabling people to shop without having to get in their car to go to the north side of Bellevue Road. Ms. WISE commented that this is a lot to take in and there are a lot of people shaking their heads – this is not going to work – that we're not going in the right direction.

Committee Member HVIDT asked if there is a process in the City of Merced to make a general plan amendment. Mr. GONZALVES said yes. Committee Member HVIDT commented that long-range plans should be fluid and flexible, and over time given market conditions, the BCP land use designations can be changed. He also commented that the big elephant in the room that no one is talking about is infrastructure and that without infrastructure the BCP will not be implemented. Ms. WISE noted that while infrastructure is a big issue, if the BCP is adopted, that will accomplish a general plan amendment regarding land use for a lot of property. Establishing a zoning process would also be of benefit.

Committee Member CALLISTER commented that the circulation framework presented (Bellevue Road and Mandeville Avenue) makes sense, but would like to know the cost differential between that and an alternative approach. Committee Member GWIN asked why all of a sudden there are deadlines. Mr. GONZALVES said that we need to start writing the plan.

Committee Member ROBBINS summarized that the actions the consultants seek are direction on the circulation and open space network, and that getting to land use would be a challenge. Ms. WISE noted that recommendations on the R&D and higher-intensity TOD nodes would be as far as she would like to go.

Prior to hearing recommendation from the Committee, a five minute break was taken.

# Committee Recommendations

Recommendation: Location of Transit? Bellevue Road or Mandeville Avenue

Chairperson SPRIGGS opened the discussion concerning the Committee recommendation for Mandeville Avenue vs. Bellevue Road. Which is the transit corridor? Sizing? Committee Member TINETTI said Mandeville Avenue should be the transit corridor because of the ease of access planned for Mandeville Avenue, and I can't see transit working on Bellevue Road due to the high vehicular speeds on the loop road. Chairperson SPRIGGS noted that the Committee concurred that the transit should be placed on Mandeville Avenue. Committee Member ROBBINS concurred with Committee Member TINETTI but cautioned that Merced can't build two big systems. Mr. TELEGAN commented that he is not opposed to transit on Mandeville Avenue, but raised a concern about how the transit will interface with the Bellevue Ranch Development. Mr. SARGENT noted that Mandeville Avenue exists west of G Street and no alteration would occur there to the street or to the land uses. Committee Member MCCOY commented that Mandeville Avenue connects to M Street which brings you to downtown and is the perfect corridor.

## Recommendation: Size of Mandeville Avenue and Bellevue Road

Chairperson SPRIGGS described Mandeville Avenue as a 2-lane road with a median. Committee Member HOLMES noted that the width of Bellevue Road would be dependent upon the average daily trips (ADT). Committee Member HOLMES commented that the Committee shouldn't hem in Bellevue Road to be just four lanes; as planned it would have 4-lanes, but includes a median (total of 128-foot ROW) in case additional lanes are needed, avoiding the need to remove curb and gutter and widen the edges. Committee Member KOLLIGIAN commented that it should be wider to provide for a "boulevard" landscape presentation. Committee Member HOLMES described the City standard, which includes landscaping. Committee Member WESTMORELAND-PEDROZO commented that Bellevue Road should be designed similar to Campus Parkway, which also has four lanes with a wide median to add more lanes if needed. Access side roads are added by developers and not part of the public right-of-way. Committee Member ROBBINS asked Committee Member HOLMES to clarify a few items like Mandeville Avenue being 2-lanes with transit lane in the middle, on-street parking and bike lanes. Ms. WISE noted that the Committee doesn't need to design the road, but rather to conceptually describe them. For example, Mandeville Avenue is a 2-lane road with Bus Rapid Transit and Bellevue Road is a 4-lane gateway boulevard with room to add lanes.

Committee Member ROBBINS added that he thinks the grid system and connectability is great, but if you are going to put a picture of this in the BCP that there needs to be a narrative stating that we're going to take topography into

consideration. Chairperson SPRIGGS summarized the above descriptions. Committee Member KOLLIGIAN again expressed concern to provide adequate land, even if the road becomes six lanes, to create a boulevard appearance. Committee Member HOLMES observed that with the side roads and lack of need for a landscaped edge and sound walls, that there may be enough space already in the 128-foot right-of-way. Others noted that after a follow-up traffic study to determine ADT, the actual width need can be figured to ensure that Bellevue Road had adequate landscaping to create a Boulevard appearance. Chairperson SPRIGGS summarized the description as a boulevard with potential for six lanes. The Committee agreed to these designs.

#### Recommendation: High-intensity TOD node and R&D node

Chairperson SPRIGGS opened up the discussion as to the location of the highintensity transit-oriented development node and the R&D node. Committee Member HOLMES expressed his support for these uses to be located as suggested by the and the at Gardner/Bellevue/Mandeville consultant (the R&D Lake/Bellevue/Mandeville). The Committee supported this suggestion. Committee Member WESTMORELAND-PEDROZO commented that one of the images showed an entertainment use at Lake Road and Bellevue Road. The group stated that that could be part of the transit-oriented development. Committee Member DICKER asked about the amount of uses permitted in the transit-oriented development. Mr. SARGENT noted that the plan would provide these details and that anchoring the location of these bubble land uses is the first step. Committee Member MCCOY commented that the transit-oriented development area needs to be flexible to respond to the growth and needs of the growth at the campus and cautioned against limiting the size.

# Recommendation: Open Space

Chairperson SPRIGGS opened up the discussion as to the support for the open space concept. Committee Member HOLMES noted that single-loaded streets are cost-killers, while a few of those could occur, not all streets next to open space should be single-loaded. Committee Member TINETTI asked if we could put in a large recreational facility in the area west of Lake Yosemite. The Committee discussed the application of "transfer of density rights" (TDR) in the BCP area, notably in the

BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE Page 19
MAY 2, 2013

natural drainage west of Lake Yosemite. Though it appeared that the Committee supported the open space concept, there was no action to confirm this.

#### Recommendation: Larger Format Retail

Committee Member KOLLIGIAN asked if we are going identify a community center and its location. There was concurrent general discussion about this request. Chairperson SPRIGGS formally opened the discussion as to the support for retail at the northeast corner of G Street and Bellevue Road. Committee Member HOLMES disagreed and suggested the southeast corner because it is transit-oriented. Committee Member ROBBINS commented that the BCP could allow it on either corner and let the market decide. Committee Member KOLLIGIAN commented that he could see a retailer wanting to start something right away. Ms. WISE noted that they were thinking that the corners (Bellevue Road and G Street and Bellevue Road and Gardner Avenue) could be R&D, high density housing or some retail similar to Fig Garden Village. Committee Member TINETTI asked if the BCP needs to designate it now, or can the plan be flexible. Committee Member KOLLIGIAN stated that as a land owner, he would like some finality.

Committee Member CALLISTER commented that he is not prepared to make that decision today, and we are pressing to make a decision at the end of a long meeting. Ms. WISE asked the Committee if this is a topic to continue at the next meeting. Committee Member ROBBINS stated he believes it should be designated, but agreed (garbled). Committee Member KOLLIGIAN stated he believes it should be designated, but that the Committee can think about it. Ms. WISE commented that they can spend some more time on that corner because we don't have time today.

Committee Member KOLLIGIAN asked the Committee what they would put there instead. Committee Member WESTMORELAND-PEDROZO commented that on the west side of G Street there is nothing, a set of homes and a wall. Committee Member KOLLIGIAN commented that the east side needs to start correctly, a monument that presents this area in a manner the community can be proud of to start this tree-lined boulevard progression to UC Merced.

Chairperson SPRIGGS also pointed out for the consultant to think about what blends with the rural residential to the north. Mr. SARGENT commented that the reason they showed the Fig Garden Village is that it is built and designed at a scale that would be compatible with nearby housing. Committee Member HOLMES

commented that if it did go there, the control would need to be rigid, so as you build it, it becomes compatible with the homes that are there today.

Committee Member HOLMES also noted that the ingress and egress would need to be controlled, for example, the access to be ¼ mile away from the intersection of G Street and Bellevue Road, and that buildings need to be up to the street. Committee Member ROBBINS commented that this is getting into project design. Committee Member HOLMES disagreed and stated these controls are needed if we are to support this use at this particular location. Ms. WISE commented that they will look at a Fig Garden Type development on the north side of Bellevue Road and study that in terms of access, transitions, and (garbled) on the south side to, and noodle over that, and (garbled) recommendation too.

## (F) BREAK/APPROXIMATELY 3:15 P.M. TO 3:30 P.M.

The Committee adjourned prior to this agenda item, having spent all time on agenda item E.

### (G) <u>URBAN DESIGN / IMPLEMENATION</u>

The Committee adjourned prior to this agenda item, having spent all time on agenda item E.

# (H) <u>DRAFT OPEN SPACE, CONSERVATION, RECREATION CHAPTER</u>

The Committee adjourned prior to this agenda item, having spent all time on agenda item E.

# (I) <u>NEXT STEPS</u>

The Committee adjourned prior to this agenda item, having spent all time on agenda item E.

# (J) ADJOURNMENT TO JULY 11, 2013, AT 1:30 P.M.

THERE BEING NO FURTHER BUSINESS, CHAIRPERSON SPRIGGS ADJOURNED THE MEETING AT 4:45 P.M. TO THE NEXT REGULARLY SCHEDULED BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC

BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE Page 21 MAY 2, 2013

CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING ON THURSDAY, JULY 11, 2013, AT 1:30 P.M.

BY:

**BILL KING** 

**COMMITTEE SECRETARY** 

Benking

APPROVED:

BILL SPRIGGS, CHAIRPERSON

BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE

# BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE

# **MINUTES**

SAM PIPES CONFERENCE ROOM 678 W. 18<sup>TH</sup> STREET MERCED, CALIFORNIA

THURSDAY JULY 11, 2013

The meeting was cancelled.

BY:

Sun Kng BILL KING

**COMMITTEE SECRETARY** 

APPROVED:

BILL SPRIGGS, CHAIRPERSON

BELLEVUE CORRIDOR COMMUNITY PLAN

AD-HOC CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE